
ROCHDALE METROPOLITAN BOROUGH COUNCIL

ARMED FORCES UPDATE TO TOWNSHIPS – SEPTEMBER 2015

 28th November 2012
Rochdale Borough Council signed Armed Forces Community Covenant. 

Rochdale Borough Council formally committed itself to doing all it can to help former Service 
personnel in the borough in recognition of the huge sacrifices that members of the Armed 
Forces and their families make for the country. At a special ceremony at Rochdale Town 
Hall, council leaders joined with representatives of the NHS, Rochdale Boroughwide 
Housing and Link4Life to sign the Armed Forces Community Covenant, a voluntary 
statement of mutual support between the borough and the Services.

 17th April 2013

Lance Corporal Stephen Shaw MC

Members were made aware of the award of the Military Cross to L/Cpl. Stephen Shaw from 
Heywood. Stephen’s citation reads: “Shaw’s actions during that horrific attack were in the 
very finest traditions of the British Army. Despite being shot through the boot and day sack, 
this young and inexperienced soldier had the presence of mind to return fire and give 
directions to his commander. “He then took the deliberate decision to enter the killing area, 
where four of his colleagues lay wounded.”

Hundreds of people took to the streets to show their support as the town marked the bravery 
of Lance Corporal Stephen Shaw MC who was awarded Freedom of the Borough during a 
moving ceremony at Heywood Civic Centre.



Armed Forces Community Covenant Progress

Since the Borough signed the Armed Forces Community Covenant on the 28th November 
2012 there was been numerous activity, developments and delivery:

The Armed Forces project team had its inaugural meeting on Thursday the 17th January 
2013 and continues to meet on a quarterly basis. Draft Terms of Reference were agreed. 
The group adopted a strategic approach, set up operational sub groups to action key issues 
based on the five themes of The Ministry of Defence, namely Education, Employment, 
Housing, Welfare and Health and Wellbeing.

Armed Forces Web-Site

A Website was developed to include links to all available services in one hit; all members are 
contributing with detail to ensure easy and obvious signposting to services. 

NHS held a well-attended Military Veteran and Armed Forces Community Information Event 
and a service information leaflet has been produced and distributed.

The Army Engagement Team held a very well attended information event.

http://www.rochdale.gov.uk/armed_forces_personnel/contact_the_armed_forces_team.aspx

 May 28, 2013

Rochdale Armed Forces Champion made Honorary Member of the Aden Veterans 
Association

 May 29, 2013

Service for Drummer Lee Rigby

 June 20, 2013

The North West Aden Veterans Association adopted Heywood as their preferred location for 
remembrance events and received the towns’ full support.

 18th July 2013

Organised Events to celebrate Armed Forces Events 2013 throughout the Borough.

Flags were raised for the first time in all Townships. The veterans attended the tea dance 
with the mayor to celebrate Armed Forces week. A trip to Crown Carvery was organised for 
veterans so that they could take advantage of the free meals for Armed Forces offer. 

http://www.rochdale.gov.uk/armed_forces_personnel/contact_the_armed_forces_team.aspx


Information stalls were located at Number One Riverside all week to raise support for the 
Armed Forces.

Prepared and drafted a proposal seeking member approval to implement a 
guaranteed interview to qualifying ex armed forces personnel.

This proposal was prepared in readiness to respond to the redundancies planned across the 
Armed Forces. We now have a policy in place. The aim of this policy is to deliver the 
Councils commitment to further ‘the Armed Forces Community Covenant’, the purpose of 
which is, in essence, ‘to ensure that the armed forces are not disadvantaged as a result of 
their service’

Assistance was given to eight Applicants for the Artic Star Medal

Given help to veterans so that they could access Link4Life facilities.

 Given assistance to ex-armed forces in dealing with housing issues

 July 5, 2013

Council Leader Cllr Colin Lambert announced that a lasting Tribute “befitting to the memory 
and bravery” of Fusilier Lee Rigby would be made.

 July 18, 2013

Armed Forces leavers guaranteed job interviews in Rochdale’s new scheme

Ex armed forces men and women would now be guaranteed a job interview at Rochdale 
Borough Council, providing they meet the person specification and job description and have 
been out of the Armed Forces for a minimum of six months. 

The move, one of the first of its kind in the UK, with Rochdale being the only local authority 
to approve such a scheme, was aimed at strengthening the Council’s commitment to the 
Armed Forces.

 July 23, 2013

Forgotten Wars and All Veterans – Past – Present – Future WW1 Centenary 
Commemorations memorials

Rochdale Council finalised plans for the commemorations of the 2014 – 2018 WW1 
Centenary, it was not  in celebration, but rather in solemn reflection and remembrance of all 
those who have died and have served in our Armed Forces since the start of the Great War.

To that end Rochdale Council commemorated the centenary by new memorial plaques, 
namely: A Veterans and Forgotten Wars Memorial plaque in all four Townships

 July 27, 2013

60th Anniversary of Korean War



Wreaths Laid

 September 9, 2013
Battlefield visits for school children to commemorate the 100th anniversary of first 
world war, and school visits.

We wrote to all schools in the Borough to ensure all were aware of a project for thousands of 
state school pupils to visit battlefields which was among the educational initiatives that 
commemorated the 100th anniversary of the First World War.

 September 24, 2013

Royal British Legion choses Rochdale Council as role model for its commitment to its 
Armed Forces work

The Royal British Legion praised Rochdale Council as a model of best practice for its 
commitment to working with the Armed Forces communities within its borough.

 October 8, 2013

 Rochdale Council set to support our British Nuclear Test Veterans

Rochdale Council was contacted by The British Nuclear Test Veterans Association, who 
praised our role as a lead Council with regards to the Armed Forces Community Covenant 
along with a request we consider supporting their campaign for recognition.

 October 9, 2013

 Rochdale Council launched Corporate Armed Forces Covenant

The Government had recently announced the launch of the Armed Forces Corporate 
Covenant. It was aimed at businesses who wanted to show their support to the armed forces 
community by signing a Corporate Covenant and that they could tailor to what they wished 
to pledge. They then registered with the MOD Covenant team.

 A corporate covenant is a written and publicised voluntary pledge from businesses and 
charitable organisations who wish to demonstrate their concrete support for the armed 
forces community.

 October 23, 2013

Heywood WW1 Centenary Commemorations commenced

Various additions were made to the Heywood Memorial Gardens in preparation for the 
upcoming WW1 Centenary Commemorations, the left flank memorial and all additions would 
be dedicated in 2015. 



Work on the inscriptions for the new Forgotten Wars and Veterans Memorial commenced by 
a local stonemason, works on the additional stone carved and painted flags to the present 
memorial also started, again by a local Heywood Sculptor.

 November 19, 2013

“Welcome home” – Rochdale salutes Fusiliers in homecoming parade

The Rochdale community came out in force to welcome home hundreds of soldiers who had 
returned from serving in Afghanistan.

The First Battalion of the Royal Regiment of Fusiliers paraded through Rochdale Town 
Centre while hundreds of well-wishers lined the streets to show their appreciation

The event was the first of just six parades to be held across the UK.

The town was bestowed the honour to host the parade in recognition of its historical links to 
the Fusiliers since 1881 and its continuous support for the Armed Forces.

The Fusiliers were awarded Freedom of the Borough in 1947.

 January 13, 2014

Driving force – Rochdale firm’s armed forces pledge

RRG Toyota became the first organisation in Rochdale to sign the Armed Forces Corporate 
Covenant. The signing of the covenant by the leading car dealer on Edinburgh Way 
recognises their continuing support of the armed forces community and their recognition of 
the value of serving personnel, veterans and military families. 

  



 

 22nd JANUARY 2014

LINK4LIFE

The Link4Life Board approved not only the continuance of the current scheme to provide 
free use of facilities to serving soldiers in its current form for a further twelve months to 31st 
December 2014 but to extend it to unemployed Veterans. The scheme was subject to a 
quarterly monitor and review process.

Key facts:-

 877 gym visits and 204 swims, total usage = 1,081

 38% of users used the facilities 3 times a week or more, 28% twice a week and 23% once a 
week on average whilst on leave.

80% of these users have reported that the activities experienced at Link4Life have 
contributed to both their physical fitness and mental well-being with the remaining 20% 
reporting that this contributes to just their physical fitness.

100% of users would recommend our facilities to friends and family and wish to continue 
using Link4Life facilities.  60% report that they would be interested in supporting sports 
activity programmes within the community.

WW1 CENTENARY

£80,000 Capital funding was approved for WW1 Centenary events/projects. Each Township 
received £20,000 for use on capital projects between 2014 and 2018.

 January 6, 2014
Dedicated Armed Forces Support Worker

Funding was approved to recruit a (temporary) full-time Officer to support the Armed Forces 
Family.  Rochdale became the first authority in Greater Manchester to develop such a role. 
Caen Matthews is an Armed Forces Veteran who is able to recognise, understand and 
respond to the needs of veterans and their families. 

The existence of this dedicated post has significantly increased the capacity to deliver 
Armed Forces events and the ability of Rochdale Council to deliver on its commitment to the 
Armed Forces Covenant.



 January 19, 2014

 Rochdale Township WW1 Centenary Commemorations begin

Rochdale Memorial Gardens underwent a £35,000 improvement programme ahead of 
commemorations for the centenary of the outbreak of World War One in July.

The improvement works included:

Replacing the six lime trees either side of the sunken garden steps with small birch trees to 
avoid further root damage to the retaining wall and repairing existing cracks;

Tree planting around the orchard near the police station;

Digging out the rose beds and replacing the soil and flowers in the regimental colours of The 
Royal Regiment of Fusiliers;

Removing a diseased tree overshadowing the rose beds and planting replacement trees

 February 1, 2014

 Free fitness for Armed Forces extended

Armed forces personnel would continue to enjoy free use of Link4Life fitness facilities and 
swimming pools.  Following a successful pilot, Link4Life, which manages leisure and cultural 
facilities on behalf of Rochdale Borough Council, decided to extend the offer to local 
veterans who were out of work.

February 12, 2014

Seven new names added to First World War memorial

The names of W Parkinson, J McIntyre, B C Butterworth, E Collinge, H Armstrong, J 
Thornley and H Olden were officially dedicated at the Heywood memorial.

 March 25, 2014

 Legion’s new Rochdale base opens

The Royal British Legion opened a weekly base at Number One Riverside in Rochdale.

Every Thursday they have a staffed desk on the ground floor of the multi-use public building 
in the town centre, alongside the library and council customer service advisors, providing 
help and advice to anyone from the Armed Forces Community.

http://www.link4life.org/


 2nd April 2014

AGMA Co-ordination

RBC Deputy Chief Executive Linda Fisher was chosen to lead on Armed Forces across all 
ten Local Authorities in Greater Manchester. This would ensure that on a larger footprint we 
could really start to make a difference in how we identified and supported our Armed Forces 
Families. 

Media Coverage

The work being delivered in Rochdale continued to receive national attention and coverage 
and we were featured in “Army and You’ Magazine recently. Our work on guaranteed 
interviews was spoken about by Simon Weston. 

Dedicated Contact

The dedicated Armed Forces contact and telephone number has directly assisted several 
veterans in housing, adaptations, school places, furniture, white goods and financial issues.

Dedicated Tailored Armed Forces Web Pages

Rochdale’s website proved to be very successful, with members of the Armed Forces from 
as far afield as Canada getting in touch to enquire about relocating to Rochdale, and the 
pages having received over 18,000 views in its first 5 months.

Books on Prescription

The Books on Prescription Scheme was launched on Monday the 24th February 2014 at 
Rochdale Central Library in Number One Riverside. The scheme allows Doctors and other 
healthcare professionals to prescribe patients with mild to moderate mental health problems 
appropriate books to read and, through the Armed Forces Covenant; the Books on 
Prescription Scheme would be fully accessible to Armed Forces and Veterans.

Street Naming/Re-Naming

A Street naming / re-naming policy offered the families of fallen Service personnel who have 
died in active duty and were from the borough, the chance to have a street named after their 
loved one. Such lasting recognition, if this is the wish of the family, is being a poignant way 
to demonstrate the community’s admiration for those who serve.

Discretionary Crisis Fund

The Council has agreed to extend its discretionary crisis fund to the Armed Forces and has 
already supported veterans who have found themselves in difficulty.

Service Providers sign up to covenant

The Drug and Alcohol Action Team re-commissioned substance misuse services to start in 
April 2014. The following service providers were successful in their application and as part of 
the contract they signed up to the community covenant:



• Pennine Care Mental Health Trust

• High Level Northern Trust

• Early Break.

Helping Veterans Obtain Medals

Rochdale Council worked closely with veterans to support them in completing and submitting 
application forms to obtain medals rightly owed to them due to the great bravery of those 
who contributed to two very significant campaigns of World War Two.

 May 27, 2014

VC Hero Honoured

Lance Corporal Joel Halliwell V.C, Middleton’s Victoria Cross recipient, was recognised with 
the unveiling of a street sign in his honour in Middleton Town Centre. Corporation Street is 
now named L.Cpl. Joel Halliwell V.C. Way.  A large crowd gathered for a short ceremony 
and the unveiling of the new street sign, exactly 96 years to the day since his act of bravery.

 June 25, 2014

 Simon Weston OBE flies the flag for Armed Forces Day

Simon Weston OBE – the nation’s favourite hero, was the star guest at a glittering business 
event at Rochdale Town Hall attended by over 300 guests comprising businesses, veterans, 
cadets and community representatives.

The Falklands veteran, author and charity supporter talked candidly about his life story – 
from the devastating injuries he sustained when his ship, Sir Galahad was attacked, to his 
subsequent life as a public figure and motivational speaker.

The event was held to encourage businesses in the borough to sign up to the Corporate 
Covenant.

 July 18, 2014

 Council chief meets Prime Minister at Armed Forces celebration

Rochdale Borough Councils Acting Chief Executive visited Number 10 Downing Street. 
Linda Fisher was invited by Prime Minister David Cameron to a special Armed Forces 
reception, held to celebrate the work being done across the country to support the Armed 
Forces Community Covenant. Rochdale has been recognised nationally for the progress 
made since they signed the covenant in 2012.

 July 24, 2014

 Army Celebrates Close Links with Rochdale Borough Council

The Army’s event team were welcomed by Rochdale Borough Council during a Full Council 
meeting on 24 July where they spoke on the changing face of the Service.



Major Twumasi-Ankrah, known as T-A, of the Household gave a presentation entitled Your 
Army, which included sections on what the Army is, what is does, how it is changing, how it 
works with local communities, and in particular how it will work with the council.

 August 6, 2014

 Fallen soldiers remembered in town centre service

Around 60 members of the public joined town centre Chaplain Rev Margaret Smith for a 
poignant service at Rochdale Memorial Gardens – marking the day Britain declared war.

 August 6, 2014

 Memorial plaque unveiled

A special memorial event on Monday 4 August was held to mark a century since Great 
Britain’s entry into the First World War. Transport for Greater Manchester Chief Executive 
and former RAF Air Vice Marshal, Dr Jon Lamonte and Rochdale Council Leader, Councillor 
Richard Farnell were joined by fusiliers to unveil a memorial plaque at Rochdale 
Interchange.

 August 10, 2014

Rochdale Hosts WW1 Commemorative March

The centre of Rochdale came to a virtual standstill as a commemorative march took place 
between Todmorden and Rochdale Town Hall.

The historic re-enactment marked the hundredth anniversary of a march by members of the 
Lancashire fusiliers on their way to the Gallipoli campaign in Turkey.

The march attracted local and national coverage across both print and television media and 
was extremely well attended by the people of Rochdale along the entire route.



 August 14, 2014

 Street Art: Images through the Generations Inspired by World War One

Local street artist Liam Dean was commissioned to create a billboard sized art work 
reflecting the thoughts and words of the community through the generations. Wishing to 
reflect the multicultural nature of the borough and to gather the generations together for a 
cohesive, creative art work.

 August 17, 2014

Recognition by The Victoria Cross Organisation on Rochdale Council’s recent 
renovation works to our 3 VC plots

 August 19, 2014

Royal Regiment of Fusiliers Soldiers Retrace WW1 Route

Soldiers from the Royal Regiment of Fusiliers re-traced a march which was done by their 
fore bears one hundred years earlier. On 7th August 1914, more than 1,000 soldiers from 
the 6th Battalion of the Lancashire Fusiliers marched from a small town in Yorkshire to fight 
in the Gallipoli Campaign in Turkey

 August 24, 2014

Street renamed in honour of Crimean War VC recipient.

Jim Dobbin MP, Councillors, veterans and members of the public gathered to pay respect to 
a true hero as a street in Heywood was renamed in commemoration of Private Anthony 
Palmer, a soldier in the Crimean War and Victoria Cross recipient, who is buried in Heywood 
Cemetery.

 September 3, 2014

Heritage Lottery Fund awarded £9,800 to Rochdale Borough Council to mark First 
World War Centenary

Rochdale Borough Council, in partnership with Link4Life, received £9,800 from the Heritage 
Lottery Fund (HLF) for a project, Gone But Not Forgotten awarded through its First World 
War: then and now programme. The project encouraged and helped the local community to 
commemorate and explore the impact of the First World War on Rochdale borough.

 September 15, 2014

 Wreaths laid for those who went ‘A bridge too far’

Rochdale Borough Council paid its respects to those who fought and died at the Battle of 
Arnhem during the Second World War.



 29th September 2014

Corporate Covenant

Seven more local firms showed their support for the Armed Forces by signing the Armed 
Forces Corporate Covenant bringing the total of sign-ups to 9.  Senior representatives from 
all the businesses signed the Covenant at Rochdale Town Hall. Rochdale Style Magazine 
attended and they ran a feature in their next edition.

 November 2014

 World War One floral display is an award-winner

A commemorative floral tribute which marked 100 years since the beginning of World War 
One received a ‘Highly Commended for Excellence’ award from North West in Bloom.

The display in Broadfield Park of the classic poppy and a simple ‘1914 – 2014 Centenary’ 
message created a highly visible landmark to all traffic travelling along Manchester Road.

 November 19, 2014

Rochdale Hornets Rugby Football League Club sign up to Rochdale Council’s Armed 
Forces Covenant

 January 2, 2015  

Army Careers Office returns to Rochdale

The Army Careers Office now has a weekly base at Number One Riverside in Rochdale.

 21st January 2015

Armed Forces Family Centre

Rochdale BC Military Covenant Team is working towards opening an Armed Forces Family 
Centre that will provide support facilities to Armed Forces personnel and their families.

The Armed Forces Family Centre would be managed by the Council with an Armed Forces 
Coordination Officer promoting the services available in this one stop shop for the Armed 
Forces family. The centre would run like a community/drop in centre. This would be 
accommodated by partner organisations like British Legion, Cadet Forces, SSAFA and the 
MOD. These organisations will require the use of ICT Facilities. The centre will also be a 
drop in centre for the Armed Forces family and courses will be run from the centre. 

A funding bid is to be submitted in late 2015. 



Remembrance Sunday Annually

Services across the Borough were extremely well attended, and a number of schools took 
part.

Armed Forces Capital Fund

A number of projects have been undertaken, or are ongoing, in Pennines Township 
including:

- The paving around Littleborough War Memorial has been repointed

- Restoration of Wardle Cenotaph including re gilding of engraved lettering, clean up 
and general maintenance. The garden area has also been enhanced with new planting 
design to compliment the work undertaken on the Cenotaph

- Funding has also been approved to re-black the lettering on Littleborough and Shore 
Memorials

- Funds were awarded for a project to commemorate the outbreak of World War One; 
the project brought together local schools in creating and displaying art and literature around 
the themes of sacrifice, courage, loyalty, forgiveness and reconciliation. The work was then 
displayed at St Andrews Church during Remembrance weekend for all to see.

 20 January 2015

Children recreated London’s Armistice Day tribute to the First World War by planting a sea of 
poppies.

Pupils from Smithy Bridge Primary School created a display of 420 ceramic flowers in 
Rochdale Memorial Gardens, inspired by the stunning display at the Tower of London last 
year.

 January 24, 2015

 World War One Poetry Competition

Fantastic afternoon listening and presenting awards to the youth of the borough for their 
excellent and inspiring poems on WW1

 March 9, 2015

Roll of honour remembers our fallen heroes

The names and details of over 2,500 men who died in the First World War were published 
on a roll of honour.



 March 29, 2015

Fusilier Lee Rigby Memorial

A memorial to mark the "ultimate sacrifice" of murdered soldier Lee Rigby was unveiled in 
his home town of Middleton.

Family and friends of Fusilier Rigby, gathered for a dedication service at Middleton Memorial 
Gardens where a bronze drum and a plaque in his honour went on public display.

Fusilier Rigby - a drummer and machine gunner with the 2nd Battalion Royal Regiment of 
Fusiliers - was killed outside his barracks in Woolwich, south-east London, in May 2013. 

 15th April 2015

Military covenant funding

It was a successful start to the year regarding military covenant funding. After a visit to the 
sea cadets training centre TS Frobisher we have been successful in securing £25,000 worth 
of funding as part of an ongoing refurbishment programme. 

Alternate Forces have also been successful in their funding bid. They have recently secured 
the former TS Palatine outward bound centre at Hollingworth Lake. They have recently 
worked with youth groups, veterans and those suffering from mild mental health issues. 
They have also offered the centre out to the cadets to use as a water and land based 
outward bound centre.

 June 28, 2015

Gallipoli Memorial Stone

A permanent memorial was unveiled in Rochdale to honour the service of local men who 
fought in one of the bloodiest campaigns of the First World War, and the sacrifices made by 
their relatives at home.

The event included a parade through Rochdale Town Centre



Armed Forces week

Armed Forces week was a busy one in 2015, events started on the 19th June with afternoon 
tea with the mayor for around 60 family descendants from those who served in Gallipoli. On 
the 20th June 1940’s day was held in Heywood, this event gets bigger each year. Flag 
raising ceremonies took place between Saturday 20th and Monday 22nd June and they were 
lowered on Monday 29th June. 

Royal British Legion Poppy Picnics

Eight poppy picnics took place across the borough on 21st June 2015. The events were run 
by friends of the parks associations with support from the Armed Forces team. 

NHS

We have recently started working with the NHS to look at a 12 month pilot programme to 
support veterans and families. We want to look at ways we can improve the service for 
veterans, e.g. educating GP’s and broadening their knowledge regarding veterans and the 
Armed Forces family. We also want to look at ways in which we can improve the information 
for veterans and their families. This could be something like production of an information 
pack on what is available within the area, charities, organisations, PTSD symptoms and 
what to do.

Remembering What We Remember 

All across the arts are creating a digital teaching resource pack. Entitled ‘Remembering 
What We Remember’, it will be designed to encourage cross generational further learning 
and to explore culturally diverse attitudes to commemoration. The pack will allow individuals 
and groups to take a digital tour across the borough researching the Armed Forces both past 
and present. This information can then be extended to other organisations to create work to 
add to the pack. 



 April 24, 2015

Remembering Private Michael McCormick (1877-1915)

Remembering the people of Littleborough who gave their lives in the World Wars

Littleborough History Centre is remembering the men from Littleborough who lost their lives 
in the First World War 100 years after their death.

 May 9, 2015 

Beacon lights the night sky as Rochdale remembers VE Day

A special beacon was lit in Rochdale on Friday during a service by Rochdale Cenotaph to 
commemorate the end of the Second World War.  Rochdale borough was one of 100 areas 
around the UK chosen to light a beacon to mark the 70th anniversary of Victory in Europe 
(VE) Day – when the Second World War in Europe came to an end.

 June 5, 2015

GMACF Endorses Rochdale Council Armed Forces Support

 June 6, 2015

Holcombe Moor Cadet Facility Visit

 June 19, 2015

Afternoon Tea with the mayor and Gallipoli Families.



 June 21, 2015

Naming of Memorial Walk in honour of RSM James Clarke VC

 June 27, 2015

 Rochdale Council wins National Award for Armed Forces Support

Rochdale Council have been recognised for introducing pioneering changes to better 
support armed forces personnel and their families back into civilian life.

At the 2015 North West Armed Forces Business Awards evening at the Imperial War 
Museum (north) Friday 26th June, Rochdale Council won the National Silver Award

 July 17, 2015

Information boards telling the story of Heywood’s WW1 Centenary commemoration project 
installed



 July 24, 2015

Historic England is considering Buersil and Balderstone War Memorial for addition to 
the List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest

Buersil and Balderstone War Memorial, Junction of Platting Lane and Oldham Road, 
Balderstone, Lancashire

 July 25, 2015

Heywood WW1 Centenary commemorations dedication day

A dedication service to commemorate recent improvements to Heywood Cenotaph was held 
on Saturday. 

Four new stone flags have been installed by Heywood Township as part of the boroughs 
World War One Centenary commemorations.

Stone carved and painted flags of the Union flag, the White Ensign, RAF Ensign and the 
Red Ensign have been added to the original memorial, carved by Heywood Master 
Stonemason Harry Simpson of Urban Stone.


